

ART. IV. – *A Supplement to Cumberland Families and Heraldry, Part I.*

By C. ROY HUDLESTON, M.A., F.S.A., AND R. S. BOUMPHREY, M.A.

In our preface to our *Cumberland Families & Heraldry* we said “Such a book as this can never be complete or free from error”, and since our work appeared we have discovered many sins of omission and commission for which we apologise to our kind and considerate readers. We have now produced a supplement to our book of which this is the first part. In presenting it, we wish to acknowledge our great indebtedness to Mr Jeremy Godwin, of the Record Office, Carlisle, who has provided many, many interesting and valuable addenda. We are truly grateful to him.

(The page numbers in brackets refer to those of the original book)

ADAMS, *post* PHYTHIAN-ADAMS. The Rev. William John Telia Phythian Phythian-Adams, D.S.O., M.C., M.A., D.D. (Oxon.) (1888-1967), younger son of the Rev. Edward Charles Adams (1827-1912), who assumed the additional name of Phythian 1902, served with distinction in World War I as Lt.-Col. 22nd Fusiliers. He was also a distinguished archaeologist. He was Vicar of Millom 1927-31, Bishop’s Messenger in Carlisle diocese 1931-32, Canon Residentiary of Carlisle 1932-58, and Examining Chaplain to the Bishop of Carlisle 1947-58; he was one of the chaplains to King George V, King Edward VIII, King George VI, and to Queen Elizabeth. *Arms.* Per chevron Gules and Azure in chief two leopards’ heads affronté coupé at the neck Or spotted Sable and in base a stag’s head cabossed of the third. *Crest.* An owl Or holding in the dexter claw a cross crosslet fitché Sable (BLG18). *Motto.* Semper idem (GWW).

ADERTON. William Aderton, of Penrith, died before 1755. *Arms.* . . . a chevron . . . between three sparrow hawks . . . *Crest.* A demi swan wings expanded (Seal on the will, pr. 1774, of his widow Mrs Mary Aderton, of Penrith, in R.O., Carlisle).

AGLIONBY (p. 2). The arms of Aglionby are on an escutcheon of pretence on the arms of Fetherstonhaugh on the front of Stafffield Hall, and on a shield on the fireplace in the entrance hall; Charles Fetherstonhaugh, of Stafffield Hall, *q.v.*, marr. (1)1847 Jane (1820-74), dau. and coheir of Francis Aglionby, formerly Yates, of Nunnery (1777-1840).

AIREY. Captain Thomas Airey, 39th Regt. (1775-1826), was son of Henry Airey, of Benwell and Newcastle upon Tyne (1733-1807), and descended from Ewan Airey, of Kentmere, living 1595, see AWL. He served in the Peninsular War and was Collector and Comptroller of Customs at Whitehaven, but lived chiefly at Temple Sowerby (W). *Arms.* Azure on a chevron Argent between in chief three mullets of the last and in base a mural crown Or three cinquefoils of the field. *Crest.* Out of a mural crown Or two arms embowed in armour Proper holding a cinquefoil Azure. *Motto.* Je le tiendrai (BFR).

ALLEN. The Rev. Edmund Edward Allen, M.A. (Cantab) (1824-98), 2nd son of Lancelot Baugh Allen, Clerk in Chancery (1774-1845), and nephew of Sir Samuel Romilly, was Vicar of Millom 1854-65 and Rural Dean of Gosforth 1859-65. *Arms.* Per bend rompu Argent and Sable six martlets counterchanged. *Crest.* A dove holding in its beak an olive branch Proper. *Motto.* Amicitia sine fraude (BLG5; FBC).

- ALLONBY, of Allonby (p. 4). *Arms.* These were quartered by Middleton, of Barnard Castle, at the Visitation of Durham 1575 as: Argent a chevron and a bordure engrailed Sable (FVD).
- ANDREW, or ANDREWS. A family of this name, of Charwelton, Northants., descended from Thomas Andrews, of Carlisle, 1236, bore *Arms.* Gules a saltire Or charged with another Vert.
- ASHERBURN, or ASHBURNER. Burke records the following for Asherburn, or Ashburner, of Cockermouth, but we have traced no family of that name there. *Arms.* Argent on a fess between three crescents Gules as many mullets Or. *Crest.* An oak tree Proper. *Motto.* Quicquid crescit in cinere perit (BGA).
- ATKINSON, of Rampsbeck (pp. 9-10). *Arms.* Burke in an earlier edition records Francis Baring Atkinson (1805-64) as bearing: Gules an eagle displayed with two heads Argent on a chief of the second three mullets of the first. *Crest.* A falcon wings expanded (BLG4).
- ATTWOOD. Matthias Attwood, D.L., J.P., of Hawne House, Salop., and Leasowes, Worcs. (1746-1836), a wealthy steelmaster, was father of *int. al.* Matthias Attwood (1779-1851), M.P. for Whitehaven 1832-47; James Henry Attwood, of Moss Hill (C) (1785-1865); and Edward Attwood (1789-1866) who marr. Elizabeth, dau. and heir of John Elliot, of Whitehaven. *Arms.* Gules a cross dancetté in the first and fourth quarters a lion rampant Argent and in the second and third a swan close also Argent beaked Or. *Crest.* In front of a tree Proper a demi swan with wings expanded Argent. *Motto.* Possunt quia posse videntur (BFR).
- BACKHOUSE. Thomas Backhouse, gent., of Whitrigg, Bowness-on-Solway, marr. Eleanor, dau. and heir of John Perkins, of Hartlaw, Holm Cultram, *q.v.*, and was father of Nicholas Backhouse, grocer, Alderman and Sheriff of London 1578, who in 1574 received a confirmation of his arms and the grant of a crest, it being stated that his "ancestors longe tyme past did come out of Lancashire where they were of worshipfull degree & did beare these tokens of honour" (see below). His son* Samuel Backhouse, of Swallowfield, Berks. (d. 1626, aged 72), was M.P. for Windsor 1604-11 and 1614, and was father of Sir John Backhouse, K.B. (d. 1649, aged 66), whose niece and heir Flower (d. 1700), dau. and heir of William Backhouse (1593-1662),† marr. (1) William Bishop (d. 1661); (2) 1662 her cousin Sir William Backhouse, 1st and last Bart. (c. 1641-69); and (3) Henry Hyde, 2nd Earl of Clarendon. The said Sir William was great-grandson of the above Nicholas, and grandson of Rowland Backhouse, Alderman of London (d. 1648, aged 93); he was cr. Bart. at the age of 19, and was High Sheriff of Berkshire 1664-5. *Arms* (as confirmed to Nicholas Backhouse 1574). Geroundy of 4 Gold and Azure a saltire humetie Ermines. *Crest* A close eagle Vert beaked and legged Or on a serpent proper. In 1580 Nicholas obtained an exemplification of the arms: Quarterly, 1 & 4, Quarterly Or and . . . in the first quarter an escallop Sable; 2 & 3, gules a saltire Or a label of five points Ermine (Visitation of Berkshire). At the 1568 Visitation of London the arms were recorded as: Per saltire Azure and Or a saltire coupé Ermine. *Crest.* An eagle Vert armed Or wings closed preying upon a snake Proper. At the 1664 Visitation of Berkshire the arms appear (Harl. Soc. lvi 159) as: Quarterly, 1 & 4, Or a saltire Ermine

* He had a dau. Sarah who marr. George Dodding, of Conishead (L).

† See the Victoria County History of Berkshire, iii 269, and DNB. He was "a most renowned chymist . . . and a great encourager of those that studied chymistry and astrology". He invented the waywiser, a device attached to a coach to determine the distance it travelled.

(Backhouse); 2, Gules two chevrons between three escallops Argent (Perkins); 3, Sable two lions passant guardant Argent (Barnes).*

BACON. Thomas Bacon, of Carlisle, gentleman, sealed a bond in 1669 with the following *Arms*. . . . a fleur-de-lys . . . between three boars passant . . . (D/Hud/Box 3B/Fenton's Estate, R.O., Carlisle).

BANKE. John Banke, of Keswick, sealed his will (dated and pr. 1669) with the following *Arms*. . . . a chevron . . . between three tuns . . . (R.O., Carlisle).

BANKES. Sir John Bankes, of Corfe Castle, Dorset (1589-1644), Chief Justice of the Common Pleas, and ancestor of the Bankes family, of Corfe Castle, Kingston Lacy, and Studland Manor, was a native of Castlerigg, Keswick. *Arms*. Sable a cross engrailed Ermine between four fleurs-de-lys Argent† (M.I., Christ Church Cathedral, Oxford).

LAYLAND-BARRATT. Francis Barratt, of St. Austell, Cornwall, and of Plymouth (1831-81), owned Monk Foss, Whitbeck, which descended to his son Sir Francis Layland-Barratt, 1st Bart., D.L., J.P., M.A., LL.B. (Cantab.) (1860-1933), High Sheriff of Cornwall 1897, who marr. 1884 Frances, eldest dau. of Thomas Layland, of Stone House, Wallasey (Ch), and assumed the additional name and arms of Layland 1895; he was cr. Baronet 1908. His son Sir Francis Henry Godolphin Layland-Barratt, M.C., 2nd and last Bart., died *s.p.* 1968. *Arms*. Quarterly, 1 & 4, Quarterly, i & iv, Argent on a chevron engrailed between three bears statant Sable muzzled Or as many cross crosslets fitché of the field (Barratt); ii & iii, Argent on a fess raguly Gules between six ears of wheat three and three Vert banded Or in chief and two escallops in base of the third a lion passant of the first (Layland); 2, Argent a greyhound courant between three Cornish choughs Sable beaked and legged Gules a chief Azure semé-de-lys Or (Williams); 3, Per fess Gules and Sable in chief two demi lions rampant Argent and in base a sprig of three trefoils conjoined on one stalk Or (Bennetts). *Crests*. 1, A bear Sable muzzled and resting the dexter forepaw on an escallop all Or (Barratt); 2, A dove rising Argent winged and ducally gorged Azure holding in the beak an ear of wheat Or (Layland). *Badge*. A fleur-de-lys and an escallop Or joined together by a knot Gules. *Motto*. Cui debeo fidus (BP103; FD7).

BARWICK. A family of this name was formerly of some consequence in Beckermet, the registers of which record the marriage in 1814 of James Barwick and Margaret Caws, and the burial in 1819 of John Barwick, aged 75, and James Barwick aged 65. The family was later represented by William Barwick Clarke, J.P. (1811-77), a native of Macclesfield, who practised as a surgeon in Whitehaven from 1837 until 1860. In 1858 he built the mansion at Beckermet called Barwickstead, over the door of which he placed a shield bearing the arms of his Barwick ancestors. He died *s.p.* and was succ. by his nephew John Dixon Thompson, whose son and successor was Barwick Thompson, C.B.E., B.A. (Cantab) (1881-1953). *Arms*. Argent a rose between three bears' heads erased Sable. *Motto*. In duris servata fides.

BARWIS, of Langrigg (p. 16). The senior male representative of the family is John Hugh Barwis, who lives in South Africa, while in Cumberland the family is represented by his uncle Cuthbert William Barwis, of Hutton House, Hutton-in-the-Forest, son of the late John Hugh Barwis, of Liverpool, who was grandson of John Barwis, of Langrigg Hall (1775-1843) (*Ex inf.* the Rev. F. B. Swift). *Arms*. Burke records: Argent a chevron

* Rowland Backhouse (d. 1648), above, marr. Elizabeth (d. 1664, aged 95), dau. and heir of Bartholomew Barnes, of London.

† The family now bears the fleurs-de-lys Or.

- between three bears' heads coupé Sable muzzled Or, i.e. the arms of Barwis, of Islekirk (BGA; BLG6).
- BARWIS. Margaret Barwis, of Carlisle, widow of Robert Barwis, of Carlisle, tailor, son and heir of Thomas Barwis, of Carlisle, sealed her will (dated 1622) with the following *Arms*. . . on a saltire engrailed . . . a (?) fleur-de-lys . . . on a chief . . . three lions rampant . . . *Crest*. A bird's or beast's head (R.O., Carlisle). It seems unlikely, however, that these were the arms of Barwis.
- BAWCON, or BACON. John Bawcon, or Bacon, of Tallentire, parish of Bridekirk, yeoman, sealed his will (dated 1665, pr. 1667) with the following *Arms*. . . three cows' heads cabossed . . . (R.O., Carlisle).
- BAYNE, of Cumberland, Essex and London. No other details given. *Arms*. Sable a shin bone in pale surmounted by another in fess Argent. *Crest*. An arm coupé vested Azure holding in the hand Proper a jaw bone Argent (BGA).
- BECK. Mrs. Mary Beck, of Botchergate, Carlisle, sealed with the following on the sale of a garth in Blackfriars, Carlisle, 1728. *Arms*. . . a dragon rampant . . . *Crest*. A demi dragon (DX/709/1, R.O., Carlisle).
- BEE. The 1623 Visitation of Wiltshire (Harl. Soc. cv and cvi) contains a pedigree of this family, headed by Thomas Bee, of Cumberland, who marr. . . "dau. of Wolley del North." Their son Thomas Bee, of Staffordshire and Salisbury (will pr. 1603), was father of Mathew Bee, of Salisbury, living 1623. *Arms*. Quarterly Or and Azure on a bend of the second three fleurs-de-lys of the first. However, the following also appears within square brackets: Quarterly, 1 & 4, [Azure] a chevron between three bees volant Or; 2 & 3, Quarterly Or and Azure on a bend . . . three fleurs-de-lys . . . *Crest*. A dragon's head coupé Or pierced through the neck by an arrow Gules flighted and barbed Argent the wound gutté de sang.
- BELL. Walter Leonard Bell, M.D., C.M.(Edin), F.R.C.S.(Edin), F.S.A.Scot., of Langarth, Brisco (b. 1865), was son of Laurence Robertson Bell, of Leith, formerly of Ratho, Midlothian (1825-98). *Arms*. Gules on a chevron Or between three bells Argent a crescent of the field for difference. *Crest* A bell Argent. *Motto*. Tempus opperit dextrum (FD7).
- BENN (p. 22). *Arms*. Anthony Benn, J.P., of Hensingham (1743-99), sealed letters in 1775-6 with the following: . . . a fess dancetté Or between three dragons' heads coupé . . . *Crest*. An heraldic tyger passant ducally gorged. *Motto*. Otium cum libertate (D/Hud/Box 20, R.O., Carlisle).
- BENSON (p. 23). The Rev. John Benson (1773-1831) had a half-brother Major-General Richard Benson, C.B., 11th Bengal Native Infantry (1785-1858), who served as Military Secretary under four Governors-General of India. He lived latterly at Hassness, Buttermere, where he died (HBO i 131). He and his nephew Robert Benson, of Cockermouth, solicitor (1807-58), were commemorated on a tablet in the Cockermouth Mechanics Institution, of which Robert Benson was the principal founder and for nearly 13 years president and the Major-General a benefactor. *Arms*. The tablet displays these as: Argent three goats passant Sable. *Crest*. A goat passant Sable (*Ex inf.* J. P. Godwin).
- BENSON. Burke states that the following were granted by Hawkins, Ulster, 1714, to William Benson, gent., of the city of Dublin, son and heir of Thomas Benson, late of Dovenby, deceased. *Arms*. Azure a chevron between six cinquefoils Or. *Crest*. A bear's head coupé Proper muzzled and collared with a chaplet of cinquefoils Or (BGA).

- BIGLANDS.** Henry Biglands, of Carlisle, sealed his will (dated and pr. 1661), in which he mentions his son Henry, brothers Robert and Thomas, and daus. Mary, wife of James Burnet, and Elizabeth, with the following *Arms.* Quarterly, 1 & 4, . . . a lion rampant . . . ; 2 & 3, . . . three martlets . . . ; over all, on an escutcheon of pretence, Or a bordure . . . (*Ex inf.* J. P. Godwin, R.O., Carlisle).
- BIRD.** William Bird, of Glassonby, parish of Addingham, sealed his will and codicil (dated and pr. 1741) with three charges which, being on a wreath, seem to be intended for *Crests.* 1, A sceptre; 2, A crown ensigned with a (?)flower; 3, A mound, or orb. *Motto.* Tout[e?] vou . . . (R.O., Carlisle).
- BLANKENSOP,** of Cumberland. No other details given; presumably intended for Blenkinsop. *Arms.* Gules an annulet Or a bordure engrailed Argent (BGA).
- BLAYLOCKE.** George Blaylocke, of Beaumont, yeoman, sealed his will (dated and pr. 1697) with the following *Arms.* Per chevron . . . and . . . three hunting horns . . . *Crest.* A star (R.O., Carlisle).
- BLENCOWE,** of Blencowe (pp. 27-8). Christopher Blencowe, of Blencowe (1600-69), sealed his will (pr. 1669) with the following variant of the family *Arms.* [Gules] a chevron . . . and a canton [Argent] (R.O., Carlisle).
- BREEKS.** Impaled by Moore (see CFH, p. 231) on shield at Whitehall; George Moore (1806-76) marr. (2) 1861 Agnes, 2nd dau. of Richard Breeks, of Warcop (see AWL). *Arms.* [Sable] three garbs [or] on a chief [Argent] a lion's head erased between two fusils [Gules].
- BRIDSON.** Captain William Paul Bridson, 4th King's Own Regt. (b. 1838), 6th son of Thomas Ridgway Bridson, J.P., of Mornington House, Southport, and brother of Joseph Ridgway Bridson, see AWL, was of Sella Park, Calderbridge, in 1871. *Arms.* See BRYDSON in AWL.
- BROCKETT.** Lawrence Brockett, M.A., B.D. (Cantab) (1724-68), Professor of Modern History in the University of Cambridge, a descendant of the Birkbecks, of Hornby (W), and of the Lancasters, of Sockbridge (W), *q.v.*, owned land in Penrith and Langton which he left to his illegitimate son William Neville, later William Neville Brockett and his heirs, with remainder to his sister Elizabeth Brockett, and failing her to "my ever esteemed patron and truly worthy friend Sir James Lowther Bart." *Arms.* Or a cross flory Sable. *Crest.* A stag lodged (Seal of Lawrence Brockett).
- BROWN.** Thomas Brown, of Great Croglin, yeoman, sealed his will (dated and pr. 1675) with the following *Arms.* . . . a hound courant . . . ; impaling, . . . an eagle displayed . . . (R.O. Carlisle).
- BROWNSWORD.** The seal on the codicil to the will 1792 of William Brownsword, of Wigton, gentleman (d. 1792, age 57), is badly damaged but seems to have displayed the following *Arms.* . . . a chevron . . . between three stags at gaze . . . *Crest.* A bird close. *Motto.* Errare possum haereticus esse nol[o] (R.O., Carlisle). He is described as "counsellor," and was apparently son of John Brownsword, attorney, of Wigton (d. 1776, aged 79), who marr. 1730 Jael Senhouse.
- BUCHANAN.** McIver Buchanan (1863-1944), son of Walter Buchanan, of Lower Bebington (Ch) and grandson of John Lewthwaite, of Broadgate, Millom, was admitted a solicitor 1885 and practised in London, retiring in 1915. He spent the closing years of his life at Ash House, Millom, the home of his cousins, the Hon. Misses Cross, and died there. *Arms.* Quarterly, 1 & 4, Or a lion rampant Sable armed and langued Gules within

- a double tressure flory counterflory of the second (Buchanan); 2 & 3, Sable a chevron between three bears' heads erased Argent muzzled Gules (Leny); in the centre of the quarters a crescent Argent and all within a bordure engrailed Gules for difference. *Crest*. A dexter hand holding up a ducal cap within two laurel branches disposed orleways proper. *Mottoes*. 1 (over crest), Clarior hinc honos; 2 (under arms), Audaces juvo (Matriculated in Lyon Office, 1938).
- BULFELL (p. 45). The 1664 Visitation of London (Harl. Soc. xcii 32) shews Francis Bulfell, of London, saddler, as living then. His son and heir Thomas died 1665, aged 18, and his younger son Francis was born 1650. *Crest*. A demi lion Argent pierced with a spear with pennon Gules.
- BURDON. William Wharton Burdon, D.L., J.P., LL.B. (Cantab), M.P., of Hartford House (N) and Newcastle upon Tyne (b. 1803), bought Craighburn in the manor of Askerton 1867. Dying unmarried, he was succ. by his 2nd cousin Augustus Edward de Butts, J.P., of Prior Hall, Low Ireby (1851-1908), who assumed the name and arms of Burdon 1871 and sold Craighburn 1898; he was succ. at Prior Hall and at Hartford House by his only son Major William Wharton Burdon, T.D., J.P. (1889-1964). *Arms*. Quarterly, 1 & 4, Per fess Azure and Or a pale with three trumpets, two and one, and as many cross crosslets all counterchanged (Burdon); 2 & 3, Gules on a fess engrailed between two salmon naiant Argent a like salmon of the field (de Butts). *Crests*. 1, An eagle rising regardant Or each wing charged with a cross crosslet Azure holding in the dexter claw a trumpet Gold (Burdon); 2, Upon three annulets interlaced Gules a stork Argent beaked legged and collared Gules holding in the beak a salmon Proper. *Motto*. Honor virtutis (FD7).
- BURROUGH, of Brampton (p. 47). *Motto*. Vive ut vivas (BFR).
- BURTON. John Burton, of Penrith, yeoman sealed his will (dated 1734, pr. 1735) with the following *Arms*. . . . three birds *Crest*. An axe (R.O., Carlisle).
- BUSFEILD. William Busfeild, of Old Dunningwell, Millom (1875-1957), was elder son of Lt.-Col. William Busfeild, J.P., 22nd Regt., of Cheriton House, Alresford, Hants., and Upwood (Y) (1837-1916), and descended from Johnson Atkinson, D.L., M.D., of Leeds (d. 1817, aged 78), who marr. 1765 Elizabeth (1748-98), dau. and heir of William Busfeild, of Ryshworth Hall (Y), and assumed the name and arms of Busfeild. *Arms*. Argent a chevron inverted Gules gutté d'eau between three fleurs-de-lys Vert in the centre chief point a saltire coupé of the second. *Crest*. A cubit arm in armour Proper charged with a saltire as in the arms holding in the hand Proper a fleur-de-lys within an annulet Or. *Motto*. Medio tutissimus ibis (FD7; BLG18; AWL).
- BUSH (p. 48). Herbert Edward Bush, of Gatesgarth, Watermillock, died 25 April 1979.
- BUTLER. Captain William Charles Butler, J.P., 3rd Border Regt., of Durran Hill House, Carlisle (1844-1914), Registrar, Probate Division, High Court of Justice, grandson of Sir Richard Butler, 7th Bart. (1761-1817), was father of Captain William Bayford Butler, M.C., 3rd Border Regt., of Wetheral (1888-1937). *Arms*. Or a chief indented Azure within a bordure indented Ermine a crescent Gules for difference. *Crest*. Out of a ducal coronet Or a plume of five ostrich feathers therefrom a falcon rising Argent. *Motto*. Comme je trouve (FD7: BP99; DPB).
- BYSET. In 1374 William Byset sealed a quitclaim on one tenement in Rickergate Within (i.e. Scotch Street), Carlisle, with the following *Arms*. . . . on a bend . . . three escallops (R.O., Carlisle).

- CARLETON (pp. 52-3). The monument in Chichester Cathedral of Guy Carleton, Canon of Durham, Dean of Carlisle, Bishop of Bristol 1671-8 and of Chichester 1678 until his death 1685, aged 89, describes him as "ex antiquissima Carletonia prosapia agro Cumbriensi oriundus," and bears the arms of the See of Chichester impaling, Ermine on a bend . . . three pheons . . . In a window in the North transept of the Cathedral his arms appear as: Ermine on a bend Sable three pheons Or.
- CARLETON (pp. 52-3). *Crest.* Burke records: A dexter arm embowed Proper vested to the elbow Gules doubled Ermine holding in the hand a javelin Argent (BGA).
- CARLETON. Samuel Carleton, of Dovenby, gentleman, sealed a conveyance of land at Melmerby 1761 with the following *Arms.* . . . a griffin segreant . . . (D/Ar/102, R.O., Carlisle).
- CARLISLE AND COUNTY HIGH SCHOOL FOR GIRLS, now ST. AIDAN'S SCHOOL. *Arms.* Azure issuing from water in base barry wavy Argent and Azure three towers in fess Or surmounted by a rose Gules barbed Vert seeded Or (Shield on the school buildings in Lismore Place, Carlisle; *ex inf.* J. P. Godwin).
- CARTER. Henry Carter, the elder, of Kirkoswald, yeoman, sealed his will (dated and pr. 1668) with the following *Arms.* Per chevron . . . and . . . three arrows palewise points downwards . . . (R.O., Carlisle).
- CARTER. The seal on the will of John Carter, of Penrith, gentleman (pr. 1742), is damaged but seems to bear as *Crest.* A bird (R.O., Carlisle).
- CHANCE (p. 60). Kenneth Miles Chance died at Wreay 7 April 1980.
- CHAPMAN. Edward Sidney Chapman, M.A. (Cantab), of 55 Tower Hill, Whitehaven, was born 1918, son of Arthur Frederic Chapman, B.A. (Cantab), civil engineer, P.W.D. Burma (1886-1955), and descended from Robert Chapman, of Whitby (Y) (d. 1607). *Arms.* Per chevron Ermine and Gules a crescent counterchanged in chief three annulets of the second. *Crest.* Two spear heads in saltire in front of a dexter arm embowed in armour the hand gauntleted and grasping a broken tilting spear Proper enfiled with an annulet Or. *Motto.* Crescit sub pondere virtus (BLG18; FD7).
- CHARLTON (p. 62). Mrs Margaret Salkeld (1716-69), dau. of William Charlton, of Hesleyside (N), and widow of Dr Henry Salkeld, of Whitehall, sealed correspondence not only with a seal displaying the arms of Salkeld impaling Charlton (see SALKELD, of Whitehall), but also with a seal displaying on a lozenge the following *Arms* (for Charlton). [Or] a lion rampant [Gules]. *Motto.* Sans varier (R.O., Carlisle).
- CHRISTOPHER. Colonel Thomas Francis Surtees Christopher, R.A. (ret.), of Little Swallowhurst, Bootle (1911-81), County Councillor, Cumbria, was 3rd son of Freville Gurney Christopher (1866-1930), a descendant of the Christopher family of Norton (D.) His ancestor Captain William Christopher (1734-97) was a celebrated explorer and discoverer. *Arms.* Per chevron wavy Azure and Erminois a chart of Chesterfield Inlet between two estoiles in chief Argent and on a mount in base Vert a beaver passant Proper. *Crest.* Two arms embowed vested Azure the hands Proper supporting an anchor erect Sable cable Argent. *Motto.* Arte conservatus (BLG17).
- CLARK, of Cumberland; also of Bellsfield, Trowbridge, and Bradford, Wilts. *Arms.* Or on a bend between two crosses moline Gules three swans Argent. *Crest.* A swan Argent ducally gorged and with chain reflexed over the back Or charged on the wings with an estoile Gules and resting the right foot on a cross moline also Gules (BGA).
- CLEATOR MOOR URBAN SANITARY AUTHORITY. In 1885 the Authority used a

circular seal charged with the following: In chief, a (?) church; in fess, a (?) factory and a pit-head building both with chimneys smoking; and in base a steam engine with tender and two trucks; and issuing from the base a bird displayed between two sprigs of oak leaved and fructed.

CLEMISON. Thomas Clemison, of Clea, Westward, yeoman, sealed his will dated 1729 with a *Crest*. A dove holding in the beak an olive branch (R.O., Carlisle).

CLIFTON. Canon Cuthbert William Clifton, O.S.B. (1819-91), elder son of John Clifton, of Lincoln's Inn, who was younger brother of Thomas Clifton, of Clifton and Lytham (L), was priest at Workington Roman Catholic Church from 1846. He was largely responsible for the building of the present church, the architect of which was E. W. Pugin.* *Arms*. Sable on a bend argent three mullets Gules (FVL; DVL). The Visitation of Lancashire, 1615, however, records: Azure on a bend Argent three mullets pierced Gules (GVL). *Crest*. A dexter arm embowed in armour Proper garnished Or holding in the gauntlet a sword Argent hilted Or (FVL); or, An arm in armour embowed the hand grasping a sword (DVL). *Motto*. Mortem aut triumphum (BGA).

COACHMAKERS AND COACH-HARNESS-MAKERS, Company of. A fine engraving of the arms of the Coachmakers and Coach-Harness-Makers Company of London is reproduced on the mid-19th century billheads of the firm of Barton & Son, Coach Builders and Harness Makers, Carlisle. *Arms*. Azure a chevron between three coaches Or. *Crest*. Clouds Proper thereon the figure of Phoebus driving the chariot of the sun Or drawn by four horses Argent harnessed reined and bridled of the second. *Supporters*. Two horses Argent harnessed and bridled Sable studded Or garnished Gules housings Azure fringed and purpled of the third each horse adorned on the head with a plume of four feathers of the following colours, viz. Or, Argent, Azure and Gules. *Motto*. Surgit nubila Phoebus.

COCKELL. John Cockell (d. 1729) came from Methley (Y) to be Lord Lonsdale's steward before 1706 and lived at Lowther Hall. In 1724 he bought Christopher Blencowe's house at Townhead, Penrith, which became known as Cockell House, and in 1725 Bowerbank Hall, Penrith. He was succ. by his son John Cockell ("lately dead" 1760), who entered Queen Elizabeth's Grammar School, Penrith, 1708,† and in 1713 marr. Bridget, dau. of John Pattenson, of Penrith. They were of Lowther Hall in 1721, of Penrith 1733, and of Lancaster 1755, and were survived by a dau. and heir Mary (1724-77) who succ. to the Penrith houses and lands in Shap and Methley. She was of Gisburn Hall (Y) and of Keighley 1776. *Arms* (on John Cockell's seal on bond of 1718). . . . on a chevron . . . three roundles These arms are also on the seal of Mary Cockell's will 1755, with *Crest*. A bird rising.

COOKE, of Camerton Hall (pp. 69-70). *Arms*. The seal of Ralph Cooke, of Penrith, attorney (1732-95), as used by him on the will dated 1767 of Eleanor Sharp, whose joint executor he was, displays: . . . a chevron Gules between two lions passant guardant *Crest*. On a mural crown a lion passant guardant. Burke gives this as: A lion passant regardant Sable on a mural crown (BLG8). Elsewhere, Burke gives: A falcon rising Proper (BGA), but this is the crest of Falcon, *q.v.*

* The old church, built in 1811, became too small because of the great influx of Irish workers, who came to the ironworks. The present church was built 1876.

† His brother Christopher entered the school at the same time. He was buried at Penrith 1749, "a reduced officer." In 1733 he marr. Mary (1692-1756), dau. of Dr James Pearson, of Penrith, and widow of John Cawson.

- COPELAND (p. 70). Burke gives for Copeland, of London and of Bootle, Cumberland: *Arms.* Argent two bars Gules debruised by a bend Sable over all a canton of the second. *Crest.* A lion passant Proper (BGA).
- CORRY (p. 71). *Arms.* Burke gives these arms for CORY, of Cumberland, Northumberland, and Staffordshire, with the chief Sable (BGA).
- COULTHART (p. 72). BAA records the following for John Ross Coulthart: *Arms.* Argent a fess between a horse courant in chief and a water bouget in base Sable. *Crest.* A demi horse Argent armed and accoutred Proper supporting a flagstaff also Proper therefrom flowing towards the sinister a pennon Gules charged with a water bouget Argent. *Motto* and *Supporters.* As in CFH.
- COXON. Michael Coxon, of Closehead, was father of the Rev. John Coxon, B.A. (Oxon) (c. 1708-87), whose first curacy was at Brampton; he was later Curate of Morpeth (N) 1733-62 and Rector of Sunderland (1762-87). *Arms.* Burke gives for Coxon, of Morpeth: Azure a fess embattled Or between three demi lions passant Argent (BGA).
- CRASTER. John Craster, of Cumberland, matriculated from Queens' College, Cambridge, 1589, and Edmond, son of Edmond Craster, of Craster (N), who had been apprenticed to a Newcastle boothman 1589, seems to have moved to Carlisle, where he, or a man of the same names, was admitted to the Merchants' Guild 1614. Edmund Craster, or Craister, was father of Thomas Craster, J.P. (b. c. 1620, living 1668), admitted a Brother of Carlisle Merchants' Guild 1638. He was a woollen draper and an important figure on the Roundhead side in Carlisle in the Civil War, and served on the Committee for the Propagation of the Gospel in Northumberland, Cumberland, Westmorland and Durham. He was Mayor of Carlisle 1650 and 1651. In 1653 he bought the Socage Manor of Carlisle and sold it 1655 to Charles Howard, 1st Earl of Carlisle. His brother Edmund Craster, merchant of Carlisle (d. 1664), in his will desired to be buried in St. Cuthbert's Church, "where my ancestors have been buried." His son Thomas was then a minor. *Arms.* The seal of Edmund Craister's will bears: . . . a chevron . . . between three antelopes' or goats' heads erased . . . * *Crest.* Thomas Craister sealed his conveyance of the Socage Manor 1655 with: A bird.
- CRONE. John Crone, of Sandath House, Penrith, formerly of Liverpool, sugar refiner (1807-91), was born at Abbey Holme. He marr. Eleanor, dau. of Joseph Russell, of Liverpool, and had issue *int. al.* Joseph Russell Crone (d. *s.p.m.*), who emigrated to Australia; John Crone, whose grandson Antony John Crone, of Rainhill, Liverpool, is the present head of the family; Elizabeth Ann Crone, marr. Dr T. D. Sanderson, F.R.C.S.(Edin), of Penrith; and Eleanor Crone, marr. (1) T. Thornborrow and (2) George Varty Smith, both of Penrith. *Crest* (on John Crone's writing paper). Seven arrows, six in saltire and one in pale.
- CUMBERLAND CO-OPERATIVE BENEFIT BUILDING SOCIETY. The Society in 1881 used a seal bearing the arms and motto of the City of Carlisle (DB/75/97, R.O. Carlisle). The shield is ensigned with what seems to be a fusil fessways charged with a sun in splendour.
- CUMBRIA BOWLING ASSOCIATION. The Association designed the following for its use: *Device* (on a shield). Argent on a cross Gules between four mullets of six points Vert a like mullet also Vert (Seen by J. P. Godwin in August 1979 on the floral border near the Verger's House, Carlisle Cathedral grounds, with dates 1919-79).

* These arms bear no resemblance to those usually borne by the Crasters or Craisters of Northumberland, viz. Quarterly [Or and Gules] in the first quarter a bird [Proper] (FVN).

CURWEN, of Camerton (p. 79). Francis Curwen, of London, mercer, 4th son of Anthony Curwen, of Camerton (d. 1581), registered a pedigree at the 1634 Visitation of London with the following *Arms*. Quarterly, 1, Quarterly, i & iv, Argent a fret Gules on a chief Azure a crescent (Curwen), ii & iii, Argent a lion rampant Sable (Le Brun); 2, Argent a fret Gules on a chief Azure an escallop Or (Curwen); 3, [Argent] on a bend [Gules] three mullets [Or] (Camerton); 4, Argent a fess dancetté between three cross crosslets fitché Gules (Sandys); 5, Gules a maunch Or; 6, Gules three fishes hauriant Argent; 7, Argent two bends Gules; 8, Argent a cross raguly Sable.

DALSTON. Thomas Dalston, John Hudleston, of Birkby, and John Wilson, of Cross Canonby, yeomen, who built a bridge over the Cross Beck between Holm Cultram and Allonby, sealed a bridge-builders' bond dated 1774 with the following *Arms*. . . a chevron . . . between three daws' heads erased . . . *Crest*. A daw's head erased (PR/122/89, R.O., Carlisle).

DAVISON. Isaac Davison, of Coldale Hall, Carlisle (d. between 1733 and 1746), had issue *int. al.* John Davison, grocer, of Carlisle (d. between 1771 and 1774), Monkhouse Davison, and Mary (d. 1783, aged 63) who marr. Abram Newman (d. 1799, aged 63). The said John Davison, who was Mayor of Carlisle 1765, had sons the Rev. William Davison, M.A. (Cantab), of Newtown, Carlisle (d. 1783, aged 45), and John Davison of Hill Top, Kendal (d. 1804, aged 53), who inherited Kellhouses, Carlisle, from his father and was given Hill Top by his uncle Monkhouse Davison, who was a partner in the firm of Rawlinson, Davison & Newman, of 44 Fenchurch Street, London.* In 1761 Monkhouse Davison bought the manor of Dalston and the Hall from Sir George Dalston, Bart., for £5,060. He bought Peartree Farm, Dalston, and Kellhouses, Carlisle, c. 1790 and left these estates to his niece Ann Newman (d. 1829, aged 61) who marr. George Carswell. Her uncle's trustees sold Dalston 1795 for more than £15,000 to John Sowerby. *Arms* (on monument formerly in All Hallows Church, Staining, removed to St. Olave's Church, Hart Street). Or a fess wavy between six cinquefoils Gules. *Crest*. On an earl's coronet a dove wings expanded and in its beak an ear of wheat Proper. On the monument, which is to the memory of Monkhouse Davison, his brother Jacob (d. 1765, aged 56), his sister Mary Newman and her husband, and other members of the family, a second shield displays: Quarterly Sable and Argent in the first and fourth quarters three mullets of the second on an inescutcheon Gules a portcullis Or imperially Crowned Proper (Newman); impaling Davison. *Crest*. A curlew rising Proper (*Misc. Gen. et Herald*, 5th ser., ii 77-80).

DAWSON. Lt.-Gen. Richard Dawson, Lieutenant Governor of the Isle of Man 1776-78, marr. Grizey, dau. of Major Otho Hamilton, Lieutenant Governor of Placentia. His brother William Dawson, of Papcastle, described as esquire or gentleman, had by Anne Fitzherbert four illegitimate sons recorded in Bridekirk register – Richard (1785-86), Hutton (b. 1789), Francis (b. 1792) and William (b. 1795). Their mother was buried at Bridekirk in 1809 as Mrs Anne Dawson *alias* Fitzherbert, aged 49.† *Arms*. Gules on a

* Monkhouse Davison was in partnership with his brother-in-law Abram Newman, above named. The business is said to have been founded in 1650 by Daniel Rawlinson (1615-79), see AWL, and is still in existence.

† On a large altar tomb in Bridekirk churchyard, where she is described as Mrs Anne Dawson, the following verse, with initials W. D., is engraved:

Her Virtues and her Worth were best known
To those who must ever lament her Loss
Soft rest thy Dust, be done the Almighty's Will
Then rise unchanged and be an Angel still.

- bend engrailed . . . three daws . . . (Dawson); impaling, Azure three cinquefoils . . . (Hamilton).^{*} *Crest.* A lion passant (Seal on the will of Grizey Dawson, of Caldbeck, R.O., Carlisle).
- DE RAYMOND. The *Cumberland Pacquet* for 31 January 1832 announced the death in Marlborough Street, Whitehaven, "on Thursday morning," aged 78, of Maria, widow of Edward, Conte de Raymond. They fled from France at the time of the Revolution and settled in Whitehaven as teachers of French. *Arms.* Quarterly, 1, Azure a cross coupé Argent; 2, Lozengy Or and Azure; 3, Gules a bell Argent; 4, Azure a terrestrial globe Argent. *Supporters.* Two lions Proper. *Motto.* Are de mou no mudera (Gascon patois for: Rien de moi ne changera (RAG)).
- DES CLOUSEAUX. Louis Royrand des Clouseaux, of Scotch Street (d. 1758), was Lieutenant Governor of Carlisle. *Arms.* Gules three pike heads Argent (RAG).
- DICKINSON, of Streetgate (p. 91). *For* Russell, *read* Russett.
- DICKINSON. George Dickinson, of Cockermouth, yeoman, and Isabel his wife sealed a deed of sale of land at Moresby to Sir John Lowther, of Whitehaven, in 1701 with the following *Arms.* . . . a fess dancetté . . . between three horses' heads coupé . . . (D/Lons/W/Moresby deeds/Box 26, R.O., Carlisle).
- DISTINGTON (p. 92). *Arms.* Burke records the following variant: Barry of twelve Argent and Gules on a canton of the second a cross of the first (BGA).
- EDMUNDSON. The Rev. Robert Edmundson, of Carlisle, sealed his will (pr. 1693), in which he describes himself as "author and owner of books," with the following *Arms.* . . . on a cross quarter-pieced . . . four chevrons . . . † (R.O., Carlisle).
- ELLIOT. Robert Elliot, of Larriston, Roxburghshire (d. 1688), lost his estate and died bankrupt. His sons Robert and Gilbert came to Cumberland and lived at Allergarth, Lanercost. The former marr. (1) Mary, dau. of Edmund Appleby, of Askerton (d. 1698), and was later of Silverside, Farlam. He bought back Larriston 1695, but was forced to sell it 1719. His son Gilbert Elliot, of Newcastle (b. at Allergarth 1703, d. *ante* 1752), ‡ had a son General William Elliot, H.E.I.C.S. (1741-1803), who bought back Larriston 1786 but died *s.p.* *Arms.* The family originally bore: Gules on a bend Or a flute of the first. In 1793, however, they recorded Gules on a bend Or a flute of the first in the sinister chief point a mortar Proper. *Crest.* A dexter arm grasping a spear Proper. *Motto.* Apto cum lare (POA; BGA).
- ELLISON. Henry Ellison (d. 1805, aged 68), son of Robert Ellison, J.P., of Otterburn (N) (1696-1767), and descended from Robert Ellison, of Newcastle upon Tyne, merchant, and of Hebburn (D) (1614-78), was a merchant in Whitehaven, and later lived in Egremont. He marr. 1761 Elizabeth (d. 1805, aged 65), § dau. of Peter How, of Whitehaven, and had, with an eldest dau. Ann (1762-1815), who marr. 1792 William Benson, of Egremont, attorney, a son Peter Ellison, Lieutenant, R.N., of H.M. Sloop *Raven*, who died at sea unmarried; his sister Hannah Ellison administered his estate 1817. *Arms.* Gules a chevron Argent between three eagles' heads erased Or on the chevron a crescent for difference (FVN). *Crest.* An eagle's head erased Or (BGA).

* The engraver seems to have hatched the tinctures incorrectly.

† It seems somewhat doubtful whether the arms were in fact his; Burke and Papworth ascribe almost exactly the same arms to Whitgrave, Whitgreve, Whitgreave (BGA; OBA).

‡ He had a brother Edmund Elliot, of Newcastle, barber, to whom his cousin James Appleby by will dated 1719 bequeathed the £25 owed by him, "providing he allows me the two wigs I had of him."

§ "A most agreeable young lady with a fortune of £20,000."

FALCON, *post* FALCON-COOKE (p. 105). Ralph Falcon-Cooke, of Camerton Hall (1878-1960), bore the following *Arms*. Quarterly, 1 & 4, Or two chevronels Gules between as many lions passant guardant Sable (Cooke); 2 & 3, Ermine two chevronels engrailed paly of ten Azure and Sable between three falcons close Proper (Falcon). *Crests*. 1, On an Eastern crown Or a lion passant guardant Sable holding in the dexter forepaw a rose Gules slipped and leaved Proper (Cooke); 2, On a fret fesswise Sable a falcon wings expanded Proper holding in the beak a lure Or. *Motto*. Vif courageux fier (FD7).

FENWICK. Sir Robert Fenwick, of Bywell (N) (d. 1691), marr. at Hutton-in-the-Forest 1679 Margaret, only dau. of Sir George Graham, 3rd Bart., of Netherby, and step-dau. of Sir George Fletcher, of Hutton-in-the-Forest. They became tenants of Blencowe Hall where their son William Fenwick was born 1680. Later, in 1686, Bishop Smith of Carlisle wrote to Sir Daniel Fleming that Sir Robert and Lady Fenwick "intend to be our neighbours in the Deanery at Carlisle, rather than return to Bywell." Lady Fenwick's brother William Graham had just been appointed Dean of Carlisle. A few weeks later Sir Daniel recorded that Lady Fenwick committed suicide at Hutton-in-the-Forest, "she haveing been very melancholy ever since the Birth of her last child". Sir Robert marr. (2) his first wife's cousin Elizabeth (1662-1744), dau. of Sir Richard Graham, of Norton Conyers (Y). *Arms*. Per fess Gules and Argent six martlets counterchanged. *Crest*. Out of flames a phoenix Proper winged Argent gorged with a ducal crown Purpure (FVN).

FENWICK. Edward Fenwick, of Stanton (N) (1606-89), had an eldest son William Fenwick (1635-75) who was steward to Lord Carlisle. After his first wife's death in 1665 he marr. Dorothy Culcheth* (b. c. 1622) and settled at Irthington,† where he died, his son Roger eventually succeeding to Stanton. William's younger brother Robert Fenwick (1646-93) marr. Anne Culcheth* (1650-1733), sister of the above Dorothy, and he too was in Lord Carlisle's service as steward, living in Castle Street, Carlisle. His son John Fenwick is said to have gone to South Carolina and to have left issue. John's sister Dorothy (b. 1673, living 1719), marr. 1699 Robert Golightly, of Newcastle upon Tyne, barber surgeon (d. 1719); their dau. and heir Mary (d. 1745) marr. 1739 Captain William Nugent, of Carlisle (Unpublished Fenwick pedigrees compiled by W. P. Hedley and C.R.H.; HHN II ii 113-4). *Arms*. Argent three martlets Gules on a chief of the last as many martlets of the field a mullet for difference (FVN).

FETHERSTONHAUGH (pp. 111-12). *Arms*, *Crest* and *Motto*. These are carved in stone on the front of Stafffield Hall, with Aglionby, *q.v.*, on an escutcheon of pretence and with date 1848, and the arms of Fetherstonhaugh and of Aglionby are on the fireplace in the entrance hall; Charles Fetherstonhaugh, D.L., J.P., of Stafffield Hall (1812-85), marr. (1) 1847 Jane, dau. and heir of Francis Aglionby, of Nunnery.

FETHERSTONHAUGH. Colonel John Fetherstonhaugh (c. 1658-1705), head of the Stanhope (D) branch of the family, who was killed at Blenheim, was Lieutenant-Governor of Carlisle 1697-1702. *Arms*. Quarterly, 1 & 4, Gules a chevron between three

* It is not clear which of these ladies is mentioned in Bishop Nicolson's diary in connection with the dilapidated state of Irthington Vicarage which Nicolson visited on 4 April 1704, noting that it had been "miserably ruin'd by the present incumbent," and adding "Mrs Fenwick, in great disorder with Madness and Usque-back, very troublesome." In 1715 Mrs Anne Fenwick, then of Irthington, leased Irthington Nook to Robert Moses (HN 108/6).

† Hodgson says that Irthington belonged in 1372 to Sir Robert Fenwick when he gave two parts of it to Newminster Abbey, but the cartulary, printed by the Surtees Society, does not mention any gift.

- ostrich feathers Argent (Fetherstonhaugh); 2, Argent two bars Gules on a canton of the last a lion passant [Or] (Lancaster); 3, Argent three bucks' heads cabossed Gules. *Crest*. A falcon Proper (FVD).
- FISHER, of Distington Hall (p. 113). Benita Violet, widow of W. F. Gaddum, died 29 May 1980.
- FISHER, of The Cragg and Higham (p. 113). Our statement that "the Higham estate was sold to Cumberland County Council" was incorrect. The County Council bought Higham Hall, but the Fisher family retained the estate.
- FISHER, of Nunfield (pp. 113-14). Of this family was Brigadier Sir Gerald Thomas Fisher, K.B.E., C.S.I., C.I.E., M.A. (Oxon), of Lindisaye, Horsell, Surrey (1887-1965), Indian Army and Indian Political Service, Military Governor of British Somaliland 1943-48 (BLG17).
- FITZ ROBERT. Simon Fitz Walter, of Daventry (d. 1218), son of Walter Fitz Robert, of Woodham (d. 1198), by his 2nd wife Maud de Bohun, marr. Sara, Lady of Skirwith in Kirkland, widow of Thomas de Burgh, and dau. and heir of William de Neville. Their son Walter Fitz Simon, of Daventry, obtained Skirwith 1205 by grant from his half-brother Thomas de Burgh, and was father of Sir Robert Fitz Walter, of Skirwith and Daventry (d. 1291), whose son Sir Walter Fitz Robert, of Skirwith and Daventry, died 1328. *Arms*. Or two chevrons Gules (GEC).
- FLEMING. FVC records Stanley, of Dalegarth, as quartering the following for Fleming. *Arms*. Argent three bars Azure in chief three lozenges Gules.
- FOTHERGILL. George Fothergill, of Penrith, merchant, sealed his will (pr. 1740) with the following *Arms*. . . . on a bend . . . three (?) escallops . . . (R.O., Carlisle; impression worn and faint).
- FOTHERGILL. The Rev. Clifford Douglas Fothergill, M.A. (Cantab) (1866-1938), born at Crosthwaite (C), 2nd son of Thomas Rowland Fothergill, of the family of Lowbridge (W), see AWL, was Curate of Maryport 1892-94, Curate of Stanwix 1901-3, and Vicar of Borrowdale and Minister at Grange 1931-38. *Arms*. Vert a stag's head couped between three antlers a bordure dovetailed all Or. *Crest*. Upon the trunk of a tree eradicated fesswise Proper a talbot passant Or collared Sable holding in the mouth an antler also Proper. *Motto*. So farre, no farther (FD7).
- GARNETT. James Garnett, of Blasterfield, near Wickerslack, Crosby Ravensworth (d. 1564), a nephew of Rowland Thwaytes, Vicar of Crosby Ravensworth, bought Eggescliffe (D) 1556. In his will he leaves to his son Anthony his "lease of the fermynge of Blasterfylde". His brother the Rev. Anthony Garnett was Vicar of Lowther and of Burgh by Sands until 1581. *Arms*. Azure three griffins' heads erased Or (FVD).
- GIBSON, of Barfield (pp. 127-8). *Crests*. Burke records a second crest for Gibson, of cos. Cumberland, Essex, Northumberland, and London, as: Out of a ducal coronet Or a lion's gamb Proper grasping a club Gules spiked Gold (BGA).
- GILPIN (pp. 129-30). William Gilpin, of Scaleby Castle, Recorder of Carlisle (1657-1724), marr. Mary,* eldest dau. and coheir of Henry Fletcher, of Tallentire Hall. Their son and heir Richard Gilpin, of Scaleby Castle (1692-1753), who marr. 1729 Mary, dau. of

* See JGM, pp. 16-18, where we read "His wife was a very amiable woman, and the constant endeavour of both to please each other made their marriage uncommonly happy. They had a large family among whom they lived . . . like an elder brother and sister. It was the endeavour of all to make each other happy, and I have often heard that visitors used to call the family at Scaleby Castle the happiest and pleasantest family they had ever known."

- Enoch Hudson, of Brunton (N), sealed a removal petition in 1740 in his capacity of J.P. with the following *Arms*. Quarterly, 1 & 4, [Or] a boar [passant or statant Sable] (Gilpin); 2 & 3, [Argent] a cross [engrailed Sable] between four pellets [each charged with a pheon Argent] (Fletcher); impaling, . . . a fess . . . between in chief a lion passant guardant . . . and in base three mullets fesswise . . . (Q/11/1740 Mids/36, R.O., Carlisle). On another deed in the Record Office, Carlisle (Q/11/1741/2 Xmas/10) the impaled coat for Hudson appears as: . . . three mullets in fess . . . on a chief . . . a lion passant guardant . . . ; or possibly, as on a removal order (Q/11/1735-6 Epi/1): Per fess . . . and . . . in chief a lion passant guardant . . . in base three mullets fesswise . . .
- GRAHAM, of Netherby (II) and of Esk (pp. 135-6. *Arms*. These, in their present form (i.e. without a bordure), with *Crest* and *Motto* and in one instance *Supporters*, all as blazoned, are in stained glass in the dining-room at Netherby, and are also carved in stone in the entrance hall and above the main entrance to the house.
- GRAHAM, of Netherby (III) (pp. 136-7). Sir (Frederick) Fergus Graham, 5th Bart., died 1 August 1978 and was succ. by his son Major Sir Charles Spencer Richard Graham, 6th Bart., D.L. *Arms*. These, impaling Reade (see pp. 274-5), with *Crest* and *Motto*, all as blazoned, and date 1937, are in stained glass in the dining-room at Netherby.
- GRANT, *post* MOUNSEY-GRANT (p. 138). Sir James Robert Grant, K.H., C.B. (1771-1864), and Dame Frances, his wife, sealed a conveyance of their Cargo Hill estate in 1836 with what seems to be a version of the Mounsey *Crest*. A demi griffin segreant gorged with a collar embattled counter-embattled (DX/797/3, R.O., Carlisle).
- GRAY, of Kirkhouse (p. 139). There was a later John Gray of Kirkhouse (1735-87), who was steward to Lord Carlisle and partner in the Brampton Brewery; he was of Haltwhistle in 1755. His elder son John Gray (b. 1765) was of the Tyne Bank, Newcastle, and marr. Elizabeth (d. 1840, a widow, aged 79), dau. of George Mounsey, of Carlisle, solicitor. Their only child George Mounsey Gray (1795-1881), solicitor, of Staple Inn, London, Principal of the Inn 1850-52, left an only dau. Annie Elizabeth (unmarr. in 1881). His first cousin John Gray, J.P., M.F.H., of Newcastle, and of Hartsheath Park, Mold, Flints. (1791-1839), son of Edward Gray, of Farlam, mining agent to Lord Carlisle (1768-98), marr. 1816 Sarah Maria (d. 1819, aged 21), dau. of John Plura, sculptor, of Bath, by his wife Frances Delaval. Their son Francis Delaval Gray, 14th Dragoons (1817-48), died *s.p.*, his sister and heir being Eliza Maria (b. 1819), marr. 1841 Captain George O'Malley, 88th Regt. (*Ex inf.* Charles Gray, of Cappoquin, Co. Waterford). *Arms*. In a window of the hall of Staple Inn George Mounsey Gray's arms are displayed as: Gules a lion rampant within a bordure engrailed Argent; impaling, Chequy Or and Gules on a chevron Ermine a naval crown Or between two lions counterpassant Azure (Mounsey). *Crest*. Out of a mural crown Or a demi eagle displayed Proper. *Motto*. Vigilate. The bookplate of Francis Delaval Gray displays a quarterly coat: Quarterly, 1 & 4, Gray, as above: 2 & 3, Quarterly, i & iv, Ermine two bars Vert (Delaval); ii & iii, Argent a fess Azure between an eagle displayed with two heads in chief and a lion rampant in base Sable. *Crest*. Out of a mural crown a phoenix in flames proper. *Mottoes*. 1 (over crest), Clarior e tenebris; 2 (under shield), Vixi liber et moriar.
- GRAY. The Rev. George Holmes Gray, M.A. (Cantab) (1851-1940), son of the Rev. John Durbin Gray, M.A., Vicar of Abbotsley, Hunts. (1821-87), was Minor Canon and Sacrist of Carlisle Cathedral 1878-84, Precentor 1879-84, and Master of Carlisle Cathedral Choir School 1883-4. *Arms* (granted 1859). Azure a lion rampant within an

- orle of annulets Argent a bordure indented Ermine. *Crest.* Upon a rock Proper a bear's paw erect and erased Sable grasping a snake entwined around it also Proper. *Motto.* Tenebo (FD7).
- GREEN. The Rev. Josephus Henry Green, M.A. (Dunelm) (d. 1889, aged 55), eldest son of Josephus Septimus Green, L.S.A., M.R.C.S., of Houghton-le-Spring (D) (d. 1853), bought the living of Croglin 1875 and presented himself to it, serving as Rector till his death. His sons were Lawrence Henry McIntosh Green, of Brampton, Appleby, and the Rev. Reginald Southwell Graham Green, M.A. (Oxon) (d. 1952, aged 86). The latter was Curate of Ulverston 1889-91, Rector and patron of Croglin 1891-1907, Vicar of Millom 1907-16, Rector of Wetheral and Warwick 1916-23, Curate of Hayton, in charge of Talkin, 1924-26, and Perpetual Curate of Broughton-in-Furness 1926-36. He was latterly of Field Head, Broughton-in-Furness. His only son Reginald Hugh Green (1901-18) predeceased him, and the family is now represented by Miss Ephrata Dorothy Green of Grange-over-Sands. *Crest.* A stag's head erased Gules. *Motto.* Semper viridis (window in Houghton-le-Spring Church).
- GUBBINS (p. 142). Major William John Mounsey Gubbins died at Eden Lacy 30 July 1979, aged 71.
- GUNSON (p. 142). *Arms.* W. N. Gunson, in *The Family of Gunson or Gonson of London and Essex (Family History, August 1974)*, states that the official blazon of the arms of Joseph Gunson, of Ingwell, was: Or three bars engrailed Sable charged with six plates, three, two and one, on a chief Azure a gun of the field. He also states that the descendants (in Australia) of the Rev. Daniel Gunson, born at Calderbridge but of the Kirkby Ireleth line, bear: Azure on three bars each engrailed on the upper edge Or nine gunstones in chief a cannon dismounted fesswise between two rams' heads cabossed Or.
- HACKSHAW. The Visitation of Somerset, 1623, shews Robert Hackshaw, then of Hinton, Som., as great-grandson of William Hackshaw, of Cumberland. *Arms.* . . . a chevron . . . between three peacocks' heads erased . . . (Harl. Soc.). Burke records this as: Or a chevron between three peacocks' heads erased Gules; and shews Robert as of Hinton St. George (BGA).
- HADDOCK (pp. 142-3). *Arms.* Closer inspection of the seal on the will (dated 1685, pr. 1686) of Richard Haddock(e), of Lazonby, reveals that the charge on the chief is either a mullet, or an estoile of five points.
- HAITHWAITE. Miles Haithwaite, of Johnby, yeoman, sealed his will (dated and pr. 1685) with the following *Arms.* . . . a chevron engrailed . . . between three birds . . . (R.O., Carlisle).
- HALTON, Bishop of Carlisle (p. 144). *Arms.* Burke gives (*sub* Halowton) for John de Halaughton, or Halton, Bishop of Carlisle 1292-1324: Gules a hand erect Argent (BGA).
- HAMILTON. Major Otho Hamilton, Lieutenant-Governor of Placentia, was father of Grizey (d. at Caldbeck 1804, aged 71), wife of Lieutenant-General Richard Dawson, *q.v.* His grandson Thomas Richard Hamilton, Lieut. 76th Foot, was of Heskett Newmarket where he died 1839 aged 82. His sons were Thomas Barbutt Hamilton, of Shap, surgeon (1798-1833), William Hamilton, farmer (1800-64), John Hamilton, of Bank End (d. 1846, aged 42), and Edward Handfield Hamilton. *Arms.* (as impaled by Dawson on seal on will of Grizey Dawson, 1803). Azure* three cinquefoils . . .

* The engraver seems to have hatched the tincture incorrectly.

- HARRIS, of Brackenburgh and Greysouthen (p. 147). *Arms.* These in their present form, as blazoned, are carved in stone above the main entrance and above the fireplace in the Hall at Brackenburgh (which was designed by the famous architect Sir Robert Lorimer*). The Harris family, however, formerly bore: *Arms.* Azure a chevron Ermine between three hedgehogs Or. *Crest.* A stag's head erased Proper. *Motto.* My prince and my country (Shrieval banner and bookplate of Joseph Harris, 1859-1946, at Brackenburgh).
- HARRISON, of Scalesceugh and Wreay Hall (pp. 147-8). Gerald Joseph Cuthbert Harrison (1895-1954) was a Deputy Lieutenant of Cumberland.
- HARRISON, of Winscales and Stainburn (p. 148). *Arms.* Quarters 2 & 3, (Falcon). Burke records the chevronels as engrailed paly Azure and Sable (BGA).
- HARRISON. Robert Harrison, of Tarnside, Wigton, yeoman, and Frances his wife sealed a bargain for sale of Tarn Close to Joseph Henderson, of Moorhouse, 1723, with the following: *Arms.* . . . on a chevron engrailed . . . between three (?) hares courant . . . as many roundles . . . *Crest.* A (?) hare sejant. *Motto.* Pat. . . paratus (TL 703, R.O., Carlisle).
- HARTLEY (pp. 148-9). The arms of Hartley are carved in stone on the front of Stafffield Hall; Charles Fetherstonhaugh, of Stafffield, *q.v.*, was younger son of Charles Fetherstonhaugh, formerly Smalwood, by his wife Elizabeth (d. 1823), dau. and coheir of Thomas Hartley, of Gillfoot. *Arms.* [Argent] on a cross plain pierced [Gules] four cinquefoils [Or] in the first and fourth quarters a martlet [Sable]. The following version of the arms, impaling Johnson, is on the front of Armathwaite Hall, Bassenthwaite; Thomas Hartley, D.L., J.P., of Gillfoot (1847-1929), who built the hall, marr. 1872 Alice Isabella, dau. of George John Johnson, D.L., of Castlesteads. *Arms.* [Argent] on a cross plain pierced [Gules] four cinquefoils [Or] in the first and fourth quarters a martlet [Sable] (Hartley); impaling, [Argent] on a saltire [Sable] five bezants on a chief [Gules] an Eastern crown between two wool-packs [Or] (Johnson). *Crest.* A martlet [Sable] holding in the beak a cross crosslet fitché [Or]. † *Motto.* Per crucem ad coelum.
- HEAD. Canon George Frederick Head, M.A. (Cantab) (1837-1912), son of Jeremiah Head, of Hill House, Ipswich, was Curate of St. Thomas, Lancaster, 1861-5, Vicar of St. John, Carlisle, 1867-73, and Rural Dean of Carlisle N., 1870-3. He was Vicar of Clifton, Bristol, 1900-12. His elder son George Herbert Head, J.P., M.A. (Cantab), born in Carlisle 1869, Judge of the County Court (Hull district) 1922 until his death in 1927, was father of His Honour Judge Adrian Head, M.A. (Oxon), Deputy Chairman of Middlesex Quarter Sessions 1971, and a Circuit Judge since 1972. Canon Head's younger son the Most Rev. Frederick Waldegrave Head, M.A., D.D. (Cantab) (1874-1941), was Archbishop of Melbourne 1929 until his death from injuries received in a motor car accident. *Arms.* Sable a chevron Argent between two unicorns' heads couped Or in chief and in base as many arrows in saltire points downwards enfiled by a ducal crown Or. *Crest.* A unicorn's head couped Sable armed and crined and crowned Or between two arrows points downwards of the last. *Motto.* Study quiet (FD7).
- HECHSTETTER (p. 153). The account of this family contains a serious error for which we are quite unable to account. Line 10 should be deleted, and in the line above after "(b. 1614)" should be added the following: "was Vicar of Newburn (N) 1637-40, Minister of

* Who also designed Plumpton Church.

† It is not clear whether two carvings of a hand couped at the wrist and holding a dagger in bend (also, in bend sinister) on the gateposts at the entrance to Armathwaite Hall were intended to represent a crest or a badge.

- Sebergham 1648-56, Schoolmaster of Orthwaite 1656 and of Brough 1657-60, Headmaster of Carlisle Grammar School etc.”
- HERBERT. The Rev. Robert Caroline Herbert, LL.B. (Cantab) (1751-1814), son of Major-General the Hon. William Herbert (d. 1757), and grandson of the 8th Earl of Pembroke (1656-1733), was Rector of Egremont 1789-1814. *Arms*. Per pale Azure and Gules three lions rampant Argent. *Crest*. A wyvern wings elevated Vert holding in the mouth a sinister hand couped at the wrist Gules. *Motto*. Ung je serviray (BP105).
- HERSCHELL, Baron Herschell. Sir Farrer Herschell, P.C., G.C.B., D.L., D.C.L., LL.D., Q.C. (1837-99), Lord High Chancellor of Great Britain 1886 and 1892-5, cr. Baron Herschell, of Durham, 1896, was Recorder of Carlisle 1873-80. *Arms*. Per fess Azure and Sable a fasces fesswise between three stags' heads couped Or. *Crest*. On a mount Vert a stag Proper gorged with a collar gemel Azure the dexter forefoot supporting a fasces in bend Or. *Supporters*. On either side a stag Proper gorged with a collar gemel Azure and standing on a fasces Or. *Motto*. Celeriter (BP105).
- HEWITT, of Burgh-by-Sands, later of Broadfield (p. 156). On a carved wooden achievement in the possession of Mr R. R. Mumberson, of Southwaite, found in an outhouse at Southwaite Hill, near Broadfield, the *Arms* appear as: Gules a chevron engrailed between three owls Argent. *Motto*. Sola virtus invicta. George Henry Hewitt Oliphant Ferguson, of Broadfield House (1817-1900), sealed a conveyance of land in Beaumont in 1863 with the following *Arms*. . . . billeté . . . a lion rampant (DX/797/3, R.O., Carlisle). It seems that he must have been using someone else's seal.
- HICKS, of Whitehaven and Papcastle. William Hicks (d. 1758), of Tangier House, Whitehaven, which he bought 1745, was Sheriff of Cumberland 1736, a trustee of the Whitehaven roads, and a trustee of James Street Chapel, Whitehaven. He marr. 1728 Sarah (d. 1763), dau. and coheir of Enoch Hudson, of Newcastle and Brunton (N), and had a son William Hicks, a Whitehaven merchant (d. 1788, aged 62), who was Sheriff of Cumberland 1772. His widow sold Tangier House 1797. Their dau. Mary (d. 1761) was born in Maryland 1757. Their son George Hicks died 1779, and their daus. and coheirs were Elizabeth, marr. Arnold Jones Skelton, and inherited her father's estate at Papcastle; Priscilla (1762-1818); and Ann, marr. 1782 Roger Fleming, of Whitehaven, and was mother of Sir Daniel Fleming, 5th Bart., and the Rev. Sir Richard Fleming, 6th Bart. *Arms*. . . . a fess wavy . . . between three fleurs-de-lys (Hicks seal used by Henry Ellison, of Whitehaven, brother-in-law of Mrs Sarah Hicks, above to seal a letter dated 1785 to Mr Andrew Hudleston – D/Hud/Box 17, R.O., Carlisle).
- HILTON (pp. 158-9). Mariota, wife of William Hilton, of Hilton (D), was younger, not elder, dau. and coheir of William Stapleton, of Edenhall.
- HOARE. The Rev. John Newenham Hoare, M.A. (TCD) (1838-1901), was Vicar of St. John, Keswick, 1883-1901. *Arms*. Sable an eagle displayed with two heads Argent a bordure engrailed of the last. *Crest*. A deer's head erased Argent. *Mottoes*. Dum spiro spero; Datur hora amoris; Venit hora (Lodge, Peerage, 1904).
- HODGSON. In 1663 Alexander Hodgson, of Wormanby, yeoman, sealed with the following *Arms*. . . . two bars wavy . . . and a chief wavy (D/Lons/L/Shrievalty pps./1662-63 file, R.O., Carlisle).
- HODGSON. Richard Hodgson, of Carlisle, mercer (1708-79), Alderman, and Mayor 1764, 1766 and 1775, was an original partner in the brewery of Messrs. James Atkinson & Co. (the Old Brewery Co.), founded 1756. He marr. 1742 Mary (1719-94), dau. of the Rev. Wilfrid Clark of Wigton. Their son Sir Richard Hodgson (d. *s.p.* 1806, aged 57) was a

partner in the brewery, which continued as Sir Richard Hodgson & Co. Ltd.* down to World War I. He was an Alderman of Carlisle, Mayor 1797, and High Sheriff of Cumberland 1798, and was knighted 1795.† The representation of the family passed to his brother Colonel James Hodgson, 5th Bengal N.I., of The Abbey, Carlisle (1764-1825), who left two daus. and coheirs – Mary (d. 1879), marr. 1826 Sir Gerald George Aylmer, 8th Bart.;‡ and Isabella (d. 1858, aged 54), marr. 1829 the Hon. John Henry Roper-Curzon, see CFH, p. 80. *Arms.* The firm of Sir Richard Hodgson & Co. Ltd. used the following as a trade mark: Per chevron Azure and Gules three martlets [counterchanged] over all on a pile issuing from chief . . . a sprig of laurel . . . *Crest.* Three birds (*Ex inf.* J. P. Godwin).

HOLDEN (p. 162). Sir Isaac Holden, 5th Bart. (1867-1962), was of Fisher Field, Portinscale; his eldest son Sir Edward Holden, 6th Bart., was Visiting Anaesthetist, Cumberland Infirmary, Carlisle, and Consulting Anaesthetist, West Cumberland Hospital Group, until 1957.

HORNBY. The Rev. William Hornby, M.A. (Oxon) (1878-1964), 3rd son of the Rev. Dr James John Hornby, C.V.O., of Gale Cottage, Underskiddaw, Provost of Eton, was Curate of St. John, Keswick, 1907-10, Vicar of Stanwix 1912-19, and Rector of Caldbeck 1919-31; he was latterly of Barrule Cottage, Maughold, Isle of Man. *Arms.* Or two chevrons between three bugle horns Sable stringed Gules on a chief of the second as many eagles' legs erased of the first. *Crest.* A bugle horn Sable stringed Gules garnished Or within the string and surmounting the bugle a pheon also Sable. *Motto.* Crede cornu (BLG18).

HORNBY. Shield in stained glass window on staircase at Nunwick Hall; Richard Heywood Thompson, J.P., of Nunwick Hall (1850-1935), marr. 1885 Anne Lucy (1850-1927), younger dau. of the Ven. Archdeacon William Hornby, M.A. (Oxon), Archdeacon of Lancaster (1810-99). *Arms.* Argent a chevron Vert in base a bugle horn Sable garnished and stringed Or and passing through the knot in fess an arrow point towards the sinister of the third on a chief of the second two bugle horns of the first garnished and stringed of the fourth and passing through the knot in fess an arrow point towards the sinister also Argent.

HOW (pp. 164-5). In 1726 John How, of Carlisle (d. 1732), sold a house in Botchergate Within and an estate in St. Cuthbert's Without to his brother Timothy How and to the Rev. Richmond Fenton, both of Carlisle, and sealed the sale deed with the following *Arms.* . . . on a fess . . . between three horses' heads couped . . . an annulet . . . *Crest.* This was interpreted in CFH as a horse statant, but on the seal of the sale deed it looks much more like a lion statant (D/Hud/Box 3B/Fenton's Estate, R.O., Carlisle).

HUDSON – see GILPIN.

HUNTLEY. The Rev. James Webster Huntley, M.A. (Cantab) (1794-1878), Vicar of

* The brewery was sung by C. S. Calverley in his *Ode to Beer*:

O Beer! O Hodgson, Guinness, Allsop, Bass!
Names that should be on every infant's tongue!
Shall days, and months, and years, and centuries pass
And still your merits be unrecked, unsung?

† He was a "Peg Nicholson knight," i.e. he was knighted by George III when he took up a congratulatory address from Carlisle on the King's escape from Peg Nicholson's attempt on his life.

‡ Their only son Sir Justin Gerald Aylmer, 9th Bart., died *s.p.* 1885 from the effects of a fall from his bicycle at Cambridge.

Thursby 1830-78 and of Kirkland 1836-78, 2nd son of the Rev. Richard Huntley, M.A. (Oxon), of Boxwell Court, Glos. (1766-1831), marr. 1829 Ann (d. 1870), eldest dau. of the Rev. Samuel James Goodenough, D.D., Prebendary of Carlisle, and had two daus. and coheirs, Anne (b. 1833), marr. 1857 Stephen Martin Blake Egan (d. 1886), and Frances Harriet (b. 1838), marr. 1877 John Mattinson, of Moorend, Thursby. *Arms.* Argent on a chevron between three stags' heads erased Sable as many bugle horns stringed of the field. *Crest.* A talbot passant Proper collared and lined Or. *Motto.* Je vuol droit avoir (BFR).

HUTTON, of Hutton-in-the-Forest (p. 176). *Arms.* Jefferson records a Hutton gravestone in Hutton-in-the-Forest churchyard as displaying the arms as: . . . on a canton . . . a crescent . . . (JLW, p. 436). Canon Bower records this as: . . . on a quarter . . . a hunting horn . . . (CW2 ix 17). The grave is now very worn and weathered but we are indebted to the Hon. Christopher Vane for pointing out that the charge on the canton resembles a bird or martlet much more closely than either a crescent or a hunting horn.

INGLIS (p. 178). Major-General George Henry Inglis died 2 March 1979.

IREBY, Bank of. An old Bank of Ireby bank-note in the possession of Mr J. Coulthard, of The Croft, Houghton, Carlisle, has printed on it the following *Arms.* Argent fretty Sable a canton of the last (*Ex inf.* J. P. Godwin).

ISMAY. Thomas Ismay, of Aikton, yeoman, was father of the Rev. Joseph Ismay (1708-78) who was educated at Morland and Kirkby Lonsdale Grammar School. He was ordained 1736, and was Vicar of Mirfield (Y) 1739-78. He was keenly interested in botany and genealogy and corresponded with John Ismay, of London who wrote to him as follows:

'Revd. Sir,

I take this opportunity of sending you the original of our coat of arms, since that which you have is deficient in three particulars, viz. –

That which you call a cross croslet is a cross patee fitchee.

You have no crest and you want the motto. I have made diligent search in the Herald's Office to the Norman Conquest but cannot meet with any Ismay in Cumberland, neither is there any to be found in the Herald's books, but only of Devonshire.

And our arms are taken from an ancient monument of the Ismay's in St Peterox's Church in Dartmouth in the Reign of King Edward I, and is still perfect in the said Church.

The Ismay's paternal coat therefore is –

AZURE, A CHEVRON OR BETWEEN TWO BESANTS OR IN CHIEF AND A CROSS PATEE FITCHEE OR.

The crest, a Helmet and the motto in English – "BE MINDFUL".

To which Joseph added this note:

'My good and worthy friend Mr Jno. Ismay who obliged me with the original of our Arms, got me them painted on canvas by a herald painter in London for 11s., and also engraved on a silver seal for 12s.

He likewise made me a present of a china punchbowl which measures at the top in diameter 11½ inches and contains upwards of 4 quarts of liquor.

Our coat of Arms is blazoned on the outside by the Chinese in very lively colours, with other beautiful decorations.

It was brought from China at the request of my friend by the ship *Edgecombe*, Captain Teddimain Commander, in June 1754, and I received it at the Vicarage in Mirfield on the 30th August following.'

With a fine disregard of heraldic procedure and without worrying as to whether he had . . . any right to these arms, he forthwith adopted them as his own (Charles Drage: *Family Story*, 1969).

- JACKSON. George Jackson, of Little Salkeld, yeoman, sealed his will (dated and pr. 1704), in which he mentions his wife Sara, dau. Elizabeth, son Thomas, and brother Jeremiah, with the following *Arms*. . . . three (?) dice . . . in chief a crescent (R.O., Carlisle).
- JAMES, of Cargo (p. 185). William James, of Newcastle upon Tyne and Deckham's Hall, Durham (1777-1820), grandson of Thomas James, of Cargo and Stainton, retained some part of the ancestral estate in the former place, and his son Thomas James, D.L., J.P., of Beaufront and Otterburn (N) (1807-83), considerably increased his holding in Cargo between 1831 and 1880, buying Cargo Hill from Sir James Robert Grant, of the Hill, Rockcliffe (see CFH), 1836.
- JEFFERSON (p. 186). Henry Jefferson, of Howman, died 1 June 1979, leaving two daus. and coheirs Constance and Elizabeth.
- JOHNSON – see HARTLEY.
- JOHNSON, of Castlesteads (pp. 186-7). Major-General Sir George Frederick Johnson died 23 July 1980. Burke records the *Crest* as: Within a winged spur erect a mullet of six points all Or (BGA).

Abbreviations and Authorities

- AWL = R. S. Boumphrey, C. Roy Hudleston and J. Hughes, *An Armorial for Westmorland and Lonsdale*. 1975.
- BAA = Sir Bernard Burke, *A Selection of Arms Authorised by the Laws of Heraldry*. 1860
- BFR = A. P. Burke, *Family Records*. 1897.
- BGA = Sir B. Burke, *The General Armory of England, Scotland, Ireland and Wales*. 2nd ed. 1884.
- BLG = Burke's *Genealogical and Heraldic History of the Landed Gentry*. Various eds., 1833-1972.
- BP = Burke's *Genealogical and Heraldic History of the Peerage, Baronetage and Knightage*. Various eds., 1826-1970.
- CFH = C. Roy Hudleston and R. S. Boumphrey, *Cumberland Families and Heraldry*, 1978.
- DNB = *The Dictionary of National Biography*.
- DPB = Debrett's *Peerage, Baronetage, Knightage and Companionage*. Various eds.
- DVL = F. R. Raines (ed.), *Dugdale's Visitation of Lancashire*. 1872-73.
- FBC = Fairbairn's *Book of Crests of the Families of Great Britain and Ireland*. Reprint of 4th ed., 1968.
- FD7 = A. C. Fox-Davies, *Armorial Families*. 7th ed., 1929 and 1930.
- FVD = J. Foster (ed.), *Pedigrees Recorded at the Visitations of the County Palatine of Durham, 1575, 1615 and 1666*. 1887.
- FVL = F. R. Raines (ed.), *Flower's Visitation of Lancashire*. 1870.
- FVN = J. Foster (ed.), *Pedigrees Recorded at the Heralds' Visitations of the County of Northumberland, 1615 and 1666*. N.D.
- GEC = *The Complete Peerage*. 1910-59.
- GWW = R. Gayre, *The Armorial Who is Who*, 1966-69. N.D.
- HBO = V. C. P. Hodson, *List of the Officers of the Bengal Army, 1758-1834*. 1924-47.
- HHN = J. Hodgson, *A History of Northumberland*. 1827-58.

HN = Howard of Naworth Muniments in Department of Palaeography, University of Durham.

JGM = W. Jackson (ed.), *Memoirs of the Gilpin Family of Scaleby Castle, by Rev. William Gilpin*. 1879.

JLW = S. Jefferson, *The History and Antiquities of Leath Ward*. 1840.

OBA = Papworth's *Ordinary of British Armorials*, 1874, reproduced 1961.

PAO = Sir James B. Paul, *An Ordinary of Arms*. 2nd ed. 1903.

RAG = J. B. Rietstap, *Armorial General*, including V. & H. V. Rolland's *Supplement*.
Reproduced 1969-72.

